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Summary:-

This Report follows on from the earlier report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive considered by the Council on 7 November last, following which the Council approved a supplementary estimate to enable the Town Clerk, in consultation with the Group Leaders, to explore an appropriate response and possible submission to the White Paper.  It identifies for Members the action which has been taken pursuant to that decision.

Recommendation:-

1.
This is a preliminary report to give Members the context of the White Paper but, more particularly, the background to the invitation to submit proposals for unitary governance arrangements.

2.
Work is currently being undertaken by officers and the Institute of Public Finance which will enable officers to produce a supplement to this report setting out recommendations for Members to consider at the Special Council meeting on 18 December 2006.  

3.
It is therefore RECOMMENDED that Members note the position as set out in this report and that a further supplementary update will be provided shortly prior to the meeting on 


18 December 2006.

Contact Officer:

John Egan
Ext:
7004

Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following papers:  White Paper entitled “Strong and Prosperous Communities” published in October 2006.

1.
Introduction
1.1
Members will recall that, in October last, the Government produced the White Paper entitled “Strong and Prosperous Communities” which signalled its intention to legislate to bring about radical changes across the whole spectrum of the way in which Councils work.

1.2
The proposals for change contained in the White Paper are wide ranging but include, in particular :

· A recognition of the need to build public services around the citizens and communities who use them and so provide more individualised services and choice.

· A recognition of the local authority’s primacy as “place shaper” and community leader by securing strong and visible leadership through new models of governance in the form of elected mayors, elected leaders and cabinets or “strong leader” models, all of whom will have four year terms of office for stability and coherence. 

· Strengthening both the rights of citizens to trigger action and the role of Ward Councillors as Community “champions” through the introduction of the Community Call for Action procedures.

· Lifting the burden of central control through changes to the best value framework and inspection regime and the removal of government approval in matters such as the making of bye laws and certain electoral arrangements.

· Encouraging devolution to local neighbourhood forums and groups and exploring innovative service delivery models at local level.

· Strengthening the scrutiny functions of Councils to cover a wider range of public bodies and so emphasise the local leadership role of Councillors and the position of the authority as community leader.

· Requiring ambitious efficiency gains as part of the 2007 Comprehensive Spending Review and securing greater collaboration between local authorities and other public bodies on procurement and shared services.

· Establishing a locally based conduct regime and amending the current Code of Conduct for Members.

· Giving Councils an opportunity to seek unitary status or to adopt improved two-tier models.

1.3
This report is primarily concerned with the proposals in the White Paper inviting Councils to seek unitary status or to pioneer, as pathfinders, new two tier models of working and explains for Members details of the invitation set out in the White Paper and what has been done to enable the Council to respond since the Council meeting on 7 November last.

2.
White Paper proposals for reforming the two tier structure
2.1
The White Paper suggests that, ideally, Local Government structures and boundaries would reflect people’s natural sense of place but that, in reality, councils are often organised over areas with little connection to recognised communities.  It says that strong leadership and clear accountability is harder to achieve in the two-tier system where, for the same place, there are two council leaders each with a legitimate democratic mandate and often having different, sometimes conflicting agendas.  Councils in all areas that are currently two-tier are therefore invited to find new governance arrangements which overcome the risks of confusion, duplication and inefficiency which can exist between tiers.  It stresses that it will also be important for councils to develop new models of working, which should also involve collaboration between councils and other public bodies, if they are to achieve ambitious further efficiency improvements.


Proposals for unitary status
2.2
The White Paper suggests that, in some areas, moving to unitary structures would be the best way of overcoming the risks and challenges to two-tier arrangements.  Such a move would improve accountability and leadership, increase efficiency, and improve outcomes for local people.  The government is, therefore, inviting local authorities in shire areas to make proposals for unitary local government that :

· enhance strategic leadership, neighbourhood empowerment, value for money and equity;

· command a broad cross-section of support; and

· are affordable, representing value for money and meeting any costs of change from councils’ existing resources.

Proposals for unitary local government are to be with government by 25 January 2007 with final decisions expected by early July 2007.

2.3
All county councils and district councils are therefore invited, if they so wish, to make a proposal for future unitary local government structures for their area. A proposal must be submitted by a council or a group of two or more councils.  The area covered by a proposal may, in addition to the area of the council or councils submitting the proposal, also include adjoining areas which are currently outside that of the submitting council or councils but not covering any part of London or a Metropolitan county.


A proposal must set out the future local government structure for all the areas affected by the change.  So, where a proposal involves the creation of a unitary authority for an area that does not cover an existing whole county area or areas, the proposal must set out the arrangements which are to apply in the remainder of the affected county area or areas. 

2.4
The criteria with which any proposal for unitary status must conform are :


i)
the changes to the future unitary local government structures must be :

· affordable, i.e. that the change itself both represents value for money and can be met from councils’ existing resource envelope; and

· supported by a broad cross section of partners and stakeholders; and

ii)
those future unitary local government structures must :

· provide strong, effective and accountable strategic leadership;

· deliver genuine opportunities for neighbourhood flexibility and empowerment; and

· deliver value for money and equity on public services.

2.5
Any council making a proposal should ensure that all costs incurred as a result of reorganisation are met locally without increasing council tax.


The government recognises that any proposal may not carry consensus from or within all sectors.  While no single council or body, or group of councils or bodies, will have a veto, it will be necessary for any proposal to have support from a range of key partners, stakeholders and service users/citizens.


New governance arrangements should provide strong, effective and accountable strategic leadership.  This leadership should work with their local community, business community, voluntary sector and other stakeholders to create a vision for the future of the place and go on to deliver it.  Community leadership is one of the most important features of future local governance.

2.6
All proposed governance models should provide :

i)
strong, stable mandates, consistent with enabling local authorities to take a long-term, strategic view of the needs of their area and take tough decisions if necessary.

ii)
a more outward-orientation, consistent with a growing need to represent the community in discussions and debates with organisations and parts of government at local, regional and national level e.g. through LAAs;

iii)
clear and direct accountability, consistent with making powerful local leaders more responsive and responsible, and tackling disengagement and powerlessness by shortening the distance between governors and governed.

2.7
Restructuring is intended to allow councils to challenge current procedures and review their service provision across the board.  Councils are urged to work with local partners to utilise the capacities and skills of the best service providers in the public, private and third sectors.

2.8
The government recognises that to prepare a proposal a council may need information from other local authorities.  The government expects local authorities to co-operate with each other in the provision of information needed to construct robust proposals.

2.9
An indicative timetable for handling proposals is set out below :

Oct 2006
Alongside the White Paper, an invitation to all county, district and unitary councils in England, except London Boroughs and metropolitan district councils, to submit proposals for unitary structures.

25 Jan 2007
Deadline for councils to submit proposals for unitary structures.

March 2007
Announcement of the Government’s preliminary views as to those proposals that have met specified criteria.  Consultation with local stakeholders that are potentially affected by proposals.

June 2007
Stakeholder consultation closes.

Early July 2007
Final announcement to those areas that will be restructuring into unitaries.

May 2008
Elections to new unitaries.

By April 2009
New unitaries up and running


2.10
All implemented proposals will be subject to independent long term evaluation that the Government will commission
and this will almost certainly involve close scrutiny of any bids by the Audit Commission.  This evaluation will look at the processes of the change to a new unitary structure – for example, assessing how straightforward or costly these are – and the outcomes that the change is delivering, in particular the improvements in relation to the previous two-tier arrangements.

Proposals for “pathfinder” status

2.11
In two-tier areas where there is not to be a move to unitary structures the White Paper says that it will be essential for councils to secure more effective working arrangements between the county, district and community level in order to deliver improved accountability and leadership, increased efficiency, and improved outcomes.  Government expects all such councils to achieve similar levels of improvement and efficiency gains to those expected of the new unitaries.

2.12
Changes to service delivery within a two-tier area where unitary government is not introduced will need to be matched by effective arrangements for accountability and democratic decision-making. This might include the creation, within a county area, of a common group of employees or a single cadre of councillors.   Local authorities already have extensive powers to enable them to work together and deliver services jointly and the government has said it will explore how best to remove the barriers to innovative governance arrangements in two-tier areas.


The goal for continuing two-tier areas is to achieve :

· unified service delivery models, with service users not needing to understand whether the county, district, or other service provider is responsible;

· stronger leadership for place shaping;

· shared back-office functions and integrated service delivery mechanisms.

2.13
This might involve significant change.  The government would like to see county areas in which all the councils are committed to developing a radically improved two-tier approach come forward to be pathfinders, pioneering innovative governance arrangements that :

· enhance strategic leadership, neighbourhood empowerment, value for money and equity;

· command a broad cross-section of support; and

· are affordable, representing value for money and meeting any costs of change from councils’ existing resources.

The White Paper believes that more effective councillors as community champions, stronger leaders, clearer accountability, more effective scrutiny and structures that are more fit for purpose will all help to strengthen local government and enable councils to better represent and serve local people.

2.14
The government has therefore issued an invitation to a partnership consisting of a county council and all the district councils in the county area to pioneer as ‘pathfinders’ an innovative two-tier model of their choice for the whole of the county area and to make a proposal setting out their intentions for developing and implementing this model.



The aim of the two-tier model to be pioneered should be :


i)
unified service delivery, with service users having no need to understand whether the county, district, or indeed other service provider is responsible;   


ii)
stronger leadership for place shaping;


iii)
effective accountability arrangements so that people know who is responsible for what decision; and


iv)
shared back office functions and integrated service delivery mechanisms.


A proposal must outline the new two-tier model which the partnership intends to develop, highlighting in particular the legislative changes it believes would be necessary to develop the model to the full.  Proposals for consideration as a “pathfinder” have to be submitted to central government on or before 25 January 2007 and a decision will be taken on the proposals by central government by the end of March 2007.

2.15
Whilst the invitation in the White Paper revisits some of the issues raised during the reorganisation debates of the mid – 1990’s, the policy context and tone is different in some aspects.  In the 1990’s the government expressed a preference for a unitary solution with authorities invited to demonstrate that this was the right solution rather than to prove it.  The tone and content of the White Paper is different as the onus is very much on authorities proposing a unitary solution to prove their case.

3.
Action taken since the Council Meeting on 7 November 2006
3.1
Members will recall that they considered a report by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive on this issue at their last meeting and resolved :


“1.
That the Council approves a supplementary estimate of up to £100,000.  This money is to be earmarked for the purpose of exploring appropriate response and possible submission to the Government’s White Paper ‘Strong and Prosperous Communities’.


2.
The release of the funding is delegated to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive in consultation with the Leader of the Council and other Group Leaders.


3.
The expenditure will be reported to the Executive and subject to the usual monitoring procedures by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee”.

3.2
Since that meeting, external consultants (Dennis Reed, the former Chief Executive of the LGIU, and the Institute of Public Finance) have been appointed to assist in examining the options open to the Council and, particularly, in the disaggregation of the County budget and the testing of financial models for alternative unitary solutions, including a unitary Carlisle model.

3.3
Senior Officers, along with the three political Group Leaders, participated in a workshop on 28 November last facilitated by Dennis Reed and aimed at identifying the key issues in the White Paper and, particularly those to be addressed by the Council if it were to consider preparing a bid for unitary status based on its current boundaries.  From that workshop an action plan emerged and, since then, officers have been collating information necessary to enable an evaluation of the options open to the Council to be undertaken and, particularly, the financial robustness of any unitary bid to be tested.  Some of that work has included the following :

· Developing a communications and PR strategy and conducting a Mori Poll.

· Arranging meetings with other stakeholders to take soundings as to their views.

· Dialogue with other Cumbrian districts and sharing information with other unitary bids.

· Contacting the small unitary authorities to see what lessons can be learned on unitary governance issues.

· Developing possible political leadership and community governance models and options for Council size.

· Looking at service delivery in a unitary context and seeking external advice on County functions.

3.4
In addition, in order to facilitate a broad awareness of the issues raised in the White Paper, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive has presented briefings to the Political Groups, to the Carlisle LSP and also to the Parish Councils at the meeting on 4 December last.

3.5
It is essential that, if the Council puts forward proposals for unitary status or indeed any other proposals its submission complies with the requirements set out in the White Paper and, in particular, the stringent requirements that costs must be met from existing resources without increases in Council tax and, preferably, with demonstrable cost savings.  The Institute of Public Finance and specialist consultants Rita Hale Associates have done some initial work for the authority on disaggregation and financial modelling and this should enable officers to submit a follow up to this report, with firmer recommendations, for members to consider at their meeting on 18 December.  However, it should be noted that the Institute of Public Finance will not fully complete their work until after that date and so any decision taken by Members on 18 December will be on the basis that a further final report will need to be submitted to a Council meeting in January so that a firm decision can then be taken once the financial picture is more certain.

3.6
There is much work to be done in a very short timeframe in terms of preparing a submission and undertaking the financial modelling of possible options and, because of this and the fact that there is uncertainty regarding the preferences of other districts, work has focussed primarily on modelling proposals for a potential unitary Carlisle submission.

4.
Conclusions and Recommendations
4.1
This is a preliminary report to give Members the context of the White Paper but, more particularly, the background to the invitation to submit proposals for unitary governance and pathfinder arrangements.

4.2
Work is currently being undertaken by officers and the Institute of Public Finance and 


Rita Hale Associates which will enable officers to produce a supplement to this report setting out recommendations for Members to consider at the Special Council meeting on 18 December 2006 and this will be circulated as soon as possible.  

4.3
It is therefore RECOMMENDED that Members note the position as set out in this report and that a further supplementary update will be provided shortly prior to the meeting on 


18 December 2006.

Maggie Mooney

Town Clerk and Chief Executive

December 2006
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